department for

# education and skills



DUE TO THIRD PARTY RIGHTS OR OTHER LEGAL ISSUES

PHOTO REDACTED DUE TO THIRD PARTY RIGHTS OR OTHER LEGAL ISSUE:

National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services

Transition:
getting it right
for young people
Improving the transition
of young people with
long term conditions
from children's to adult
health services

PHOTO REDACTED DUE TO THIRD PARTY RIGHTS OR OTHER LEGAL ISSUES

Estates
Performance
IM & T
Finance
Partnership Working

Document Purpose	Best Practice Guidance
ROCR ref:	Gateway ref: 5914
Title	Transition: getting it right for young people Improving the transition of young people with long term conditions from children's to adult health services
Author	DH/Child Health and Maternity Services Branch
Publication date	23 March 2006
Target audience	PCT CEs, NHS Trusts CEs, SHA CEs, Care Trust CEs, Foundation Trust CEs, Medical Directors, Directors of PH, Directors of Nursing, PCT PEC Chairs, NHSS Trust Board Chairs, Special HACEs, Directors of HR, Directors of Finance, Allied Health Professionals, GPs, Communications Leads, Emergency Care Leads, Children's Hospices
Circulation list	Ds of Children's Services, NDPBs, Voluntary Organisations
Description	The Good Practice Guide aims to show that the handover from children's and young people's services to adult services should be planned and managed as a process. The Guide suggest how this can best be accomplished in the context of the evidence base.
Cross ref	Standard 4 of the National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services
Superseded docs	N/A
Action required	N/A
Timing	N/A
Contact details	Alcuin Edwards, Child Health and Maternity Services Branch, 211 Wellington House 133-155 Waterloo Road, London SE1 8UG. Telepnone: 020 7972 4908. www.dh.gov.uk/chilrensnsf
For recipient's use	

# Box 1

The mortality for congenital heart disease (CHD), once greatest in infancy, now arises in adult life. Today, 70-80% of CHD patients reach adult life... and .. the mean age of death is now 25.4 years. One in five deaths was premature or avoidable (and) half occurred in those who were well or had only mild disability .... care is not organised properly. Sommerville, 1997.

It were the doctor that I saw in the children's department - he just said that I'm too old to go there any more and they were transferring me somewhere else, that's it really-and then I got a letter to say where I'd been transferred to. From a study on transition - Fiorentino et al, 1998.<sup>2</sup>

We reviewed the progress of 20 young adults [with renal disease] who had been transferred to three different adult centres at a mean age of 17.9 years having been transplanted at a mean age of 14.3 years in the paediatric unit. Eight transplants failed within 36 months of transfer, and in 7 of 20 (35%) the transplant failure was unexpected. Watson, 2000.<sup>3</sup>

In a follow-up study of 110 patients with hydrocephalus, 15 had chronic intermittent headaches, of whom four died and three suffered severe morbidity. (Of the remaining 95 patients) Thirteen died; three had raised intracranial pressure, and four died suddenly; these deaths were presumed to be related to their shunts. Up to the age of 16 there was 100% hospital follow up, but after that only 40% of young adults underwent review, including review of their shunt function. Tomlinson & Sugarman, 1995.<sup>4</sup>

Attendance of young people at four diabetes services averaged 94% before transfer to an adult clinic but fell to 57% two years after transfer. There was large interdistrict variation in clinic attendance 2 years post-transfer (29% to 71%); higher rates were seen in districts where young people had the opportunity to meet the adult diabetes consultant prior to transfer. Kipps et al, 2002.<sup>5</sup>

# **Preface**

Transition from children's to adult health services has become an important issue in recent years for several reasons. Children are now surviving into adult life with conditions which previously would have been lethal in early childhood. Many of these are rare and obscure and until recently have been unfamiliar to those working predominantly in adult practice. Often these children and young people require the input of many medical and surgical specialists and general paediatricians play an important role in coordinating care and taking a holistic view of their needs and those of their family-but it is sometimes difficult to identify anyone willing to take on that role after transition to adult services.

The National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services <sup>6</sup> highlighted the importance of ensuring safe and effective transition throughout children's services but also dedicates a standard to growing up into adulthood. Government policy emphasises that this is not solely a matter for healthcare professionals, since long-term conditions also have important educational, social and financial implications. <sup>7</sup> Transition planning in the Health Service must secure optimal health care for the young person but it is equally important to ensure that their wider needs and their aspirations for their future are at the centre of the planning process.

The White Paper, Choosing health: Making healthy choices easier <sup>8</sup> specifically commits to action on the health needs of adolescents, including lifechecks, accessible services, the transition from primary to secondary school and into adulthood, improved access to sexual health services and joint working to meet the needs of young offenders. This is combined with a vision of increased coherence in the planning and delivery of services for young people. These principles were incorporated into the White Paper, Our health, our care, our say: a new direction for community services <sup>9</sup> and the Department for Education and Skills Green Paper, Youth Matters. <sup>10</sup> Fundamental to the Departments' work programme is the drive to ensure that health related services, within and outside of the NHS, are equipped and coordinated to meet young people's needs long term.

The Department of Health and the Department for Education and Skills have collaborated closely with healthcare professions and other agencies, initially through a policy collaborative approach to enable accelerated implementation, to fulfil the NSF vision for better transition services (see box below).<sup>11</sup> A number of initiatives are being developed, of which this good practice guide is one. Individuals with experience and commitment to this topic are being recruited to act as "Champions", so that best practice can be disseminated more widely. Further work is progressing too on how education and training in adolescent health can be improved.

### Vision we want to see:

Young people supported to make the transition to adulthood and to achieve their maximum potential in terms of education, health, development and well-being.

Young people taking responsibility for their own health and making informed choices and decisions regarding their emotional and social development, and health and well-being both now and in the future.

Services and staff who are able to respond in a sensitive way which encourages engagement and provides high quality support for young people.

This good practice guide aims to bring together current understanding and knowledge on the subject of transition between paediatrics and adult services. Wherever possible it relies on published evidence as well as opinion and expert knowledge derived from the USA, Canada and Australia as well as the UK. Inevitably there is a particular focus on healthcare but the importance of a broad multidisciplinary approach to transition is emphasised throughout.

The guide specifically does not seek to describe the approach or approaches for improving transition for young people that are users of Child and Adolescent Mental Health (CAMH) services. While there are similar concerns about how best to improve the transitions between CAMHS and adult mental health services, there are a number of current developments in CAMHS provision, notably improving the access to services for 16 and 17 year olds and the development of services providing early intervention for young people with psychoses which requires a partnership between CAMHS and adult mental health services. In addition we are aware of a number of joint child and adult mental health services around the country, that provide a model for how transition for young people with mental health problems can work well.

Many individuals and organisations have contributed to successive drafts of this review. It would be impossible to thank them all but invidious to name just some of them; I therefore wish to express my thanks, and the thanks of the Department of Health and the Department for Education and Skills, to everyone involved in developing this work.

David Hall, emeritus professor of community paediatrics.

Institute of General Practice and Primary Care ScHARR, University of Sheffield. Email: d.hall@sheffield.ac.uk

# A note on terminology

In this review, the term "parent(s)" also includes carers and guardians. Where appropriate, we will refer to "paediatric" services as shorthand for all specialist healthcare services for children and young people – thus it includes not only the internal medicine of childhood (the specialty usually designated as "paediatrics") but also all aspects of children's surgery and the health professionals who work in these services.

# **Foreword**

"When I was a boy of fourteen, my father was so ignorant I could hardly stand to have the old man around. But when I got to be twenty-one, I was astonished at how much he had learned in seven years". Mark Twain, "Old Times on the Mississippi" Atlantic Monthly, 1874

"I have found the best way to give advice to your children is to find out what they want and then advise them to do it". Harry S. Truman, 1884-1972

The joys and perils of adolescence have been the subject of innumerable witty observations as well as a fair amount of mythology. In traditional societies, the passage from childhood to adult life is marked in a variety of ways but all of them recognise that the young person has now to take on new duties and responsibilities. In the western world, that process of transition is more protracted and often more complicated, because of the vast range of opportunities and choices now available to young people.

There are, however, increasing numbers of young people who face much greater challenges when making this transition - those who have long-term health problems which they will take with them as they grow up and become adults. In my career as a paediatrician, spanning some 35 years, I have seen some spectacular advances in the treatment of a whole variety of conditions, ranging from congenital heart disease and cancer, to epilepsy and deafness. Medical progress has allowed many children to survive and become adults, but unfortunately the treatment may only control but does not cure the underlying condition and it sometimes leaves them with a variety of secondary disabilities.

These young people frequently have to negotiate many more hurdles and obstacles than their peers when making plans and decisions about further education, employment opportunities, mobility, independence and relationships. Their task is frequently made more difficult than it needs to be, because health professionals do not adequately plan and manage the one aspect of transition which is within their control, the process of handover from services designed for children to adult oriented systems. All too often, there is an abrupt transfer from one service to another or, worse still, no arrangements are made at all. Some young people, particularly those with neurological disability, have difficulty in finding an interested and competent service which is able and willing to provide continuity of medical care.

The National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services emphasised the importance of better care for adolescence. This good practice guide, which addresses the issue of how transition can be improved, is part of a work programme being undertaken by the Department of Health and the Department for Education and Skills, with the aim of improving the quality of adolescent health care. It emphasises in particular the responsibility on health professionals to improve training and expertise in this neglected area of the health service and to ensure that young people experience a smoother and less stressful transition between clinical services. It also stresses the importance of a wider perspective that takes into account the many other aspects of transition planning, which may be as important - and often more important - than health care, and in particular highlights current thinking on the concept of "person-centred planning".

The Academy of Medical Royal Colleges has given detailed consideration to the issues discussed in this good practice guide. All the 18 member Colleges and Faculties have expressed their support for this work and are keen to collaborate in taking forward the recommendations for better training and service improvement. On behalf of the Academy, I warmly welcome all these initiatives in adolescent health care and hope that the work will attract the attention and resources it deserves.

Professor Sir Alan Craft Chairman of the Academy of Medical Royal Colleges

# **Supporting Statements**

# Transition: Getting it right for young people

Improving the transition of young people with long term conditions from paediatric to adult services.

Support for this publication has been offered by the following organisations.

# **Royal College of Physicians**

"The Royal College of Physicians welcomes and supports the publication of this Transition: getting it right for young people. We are increasingly aware of the clinical and personal consequences of poor links with children's services. The college will be seeking to support improvements in medical training and professional development in this important area."

Dame Carol Black President Royal College of Physicians

# **Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health**

"The RCPCH welcomes this important guide and recognises the need to improve transition services for young people with long term health conditions."

Professor Sir Alan Craft
President
Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health

# **Royal College of Nursing**

"An increasing number of chronically ill children are surviving into young adulthood. Achieving a seamless transfer is becoming one of the greatest challenges facing both children's and adult services. The Royal College of Nursing welcomes this guidance emphasising the importance of transition as a guided, educational and therapeutic process involving all members of the multidisciplinary team."

Fiona Smith Adviser in Children's and Young People's Nursing Royal College of Nursing

# Royal College of Speech and Language Therapists Allied Health Professions Federation

"Members of the Allied Health Professions Federation (AHPF) welcome this much needed guidance, which will support the development of appropriate services to ease the transition for young people as they move into adulthood. This guidance will be an essential tool for commissioners and service providers and welcomed by allied health professionals who are integral to the delivery of high quality care for individuals across the age span."

Kamini Gadhok Chief Executive Royal College of Speech and Language Therapists Member – Allied Health Professions Federation

# **Council for Disabled Children**

"The Council for Disabled Children welcomes this guide as a step toward bringing health professionals and colleagues from other agencies together in improving the transition to adulthood for disabled young people with complex health needs."

Christine Lenehan
Director
Council for Disabled Children

# **Royal College of General Practitioners**

"Getting it right for young people is one of the greatest challenges for all health professionals working with this age group. Having a long term illness is particularly difficult when you are a teenager - so the time of transition needs to be handled well by primary care and secondary care - this publication will help to get it right.

Dr Ann McPherson Chair Adolescent Task Force Royal College of General Practitioners

# **Contents**

# **Executive Summary**

1. Introduction	14
The aims of a transition programme  Defining the issues - why is transition important?	14 15
2. Planning Transition	17
3. Models of Transition	25
4. Speciality specific issues	27
Neurological disorders and disabilities	28
5. Knowledge and skills required by professionals	31
Communication and consultation skills A holistic approach to transition planning Children in Special Circumstances Person-centred planning	31 32 34 34
6. Suggestions for Action	36
Annex A - Resources to Support Transitions: Getting it Right for Young People.	38
Good Practice Examples	38
Annex B – Additional resources to support services development for transition for young people with long term health conditions.	40
7 References	42

# **Executive Summary**

- 1. Many children and young people now survive into adult life with complex conditions that previously would have been lethal in infancy. These conditions often affect many bodily systems and many aspects of their lives.
- 2. Poorly planned transition from young people's to adult-oriented health services can be associated with increased risk of non adherence to treatment and loss to follow-up, which can have serious consequences. There are measurable adverse consequences in terms of morbidity and mortality as well as in social and educational outcomes.
- 3. Well planned transition improves clinical, educational and social outcomes for young people.
- 4. Successful transition planning and programmes are crucially dependent on collaboration between children's and adult services.
- 5. Transition should be viewed as a process and not as a single event.
- 6. Staff working with young people should balance the need of the young person for privacy and confidentiality, and their wish to take increasing responsibility for their own health care, with the need for their parents to have sufficient information to provide the support that these young people often require.
- 7. There are several models for good transition and there is no clear evidence that one is superior. Different approaches may be needed for different types of conditions according to their prevalence and the ways in which specialist health care is organised.
- 8. Implementing improved transition involves: recognition of the importance of the process; adequate consultation with professionals and users; flexibility in the timing of transition; a period of preparation for the young person and family; information transfer; monitoring of attendance until the young person is established in the appropriate adult oriented service.

- 9. Professionals may need to consider further development of their knowledge and skills in working with young people, including: the biology and psychology of adolescence; communication and consultation strategies; multi-disciplinary and multi-agency teamwork; and an understanding of the relevant individual conditions and disorders and their evolution and consequences in adult life.
- 10. Young people with complex disability present particular problems because often there is no equivalent adult service able or willing to take on their long-term health care and medical supervision. The need to develop a holistic approach for these young people is emphasised but it is also important for individual specialties to ensure access to quality health care for people with complex disability.
- **11.** Suggestions for action are presented on page 36 and this has implications for a wide range of individuals and professional organisations.

# 1. Introduction

# **Transition or transfer?**

The term "transfer" is often used to describe the handover from children's services to adult services - but a "transfer" is an event. This good practice guide aims to show that the handover should be planned and managed as a process, for which the term "transition" is more appropriate. The guide suggests how this can best be accomplished in the context of the evidence base and suggests a definition of transition as follows.<sup>12</sup>

### Box 2 - a definition of transition

Transition can be defined as "a purposeful, planned process that addresses the medical, psychosocial and educational/vocational needs of adolescents and young adults with chronic physical and medical conditions as they move from child-centred to adult-oriented health care systems." <sup>12</sup>

Young people generally have considerable reserves of resilience and optimism which help them to overcome difficulties and make the move from systems and services designed for children and teenagers to those of the adult world. Most young people relish the prospect of becoming adults and moving on from school to higher education or work, whether or not they have any medical conditions or disability. It is important for health professionals to reinforce these positive attitudes rather than focus solely on the young person's problems. 13

# The aims of a transition programme

As they get older, children need to be involved increasingly in decisions about matters that affect them, so that by the time they are young adults they have learned to take responsibility for their own health. That task is more complicated for those with long term health problems and the price of getting it wrong can be much higher. An increasing number of children with complex disorders that only a few years ago were fatal in infancy or childhood now survive into adolescence and adult life, presenting new and unfamiliar challenges. Young people move from a children's or young person's clinic, where they may have known their paediatrician

and many other staff through much of their childhood and teens, to bigger, busier adult clinics, where they are surrounded by much older patients whose diseases may be very different from their own; they are less likely to see the same doctor on each visit; consultations may be shorter; and support and advice from staff may be less readily available.

For these young people, a transition programme between paediatric and adult - oriented health services must provide co-ordinated, uninterrupted healthcare to avoid negative consequences, ranging from psychological distress and anxiety to medical catastrophe or premature death. For successful transition many young people will also benefit from help in developing skills in communication, decision-making, assertiveness and self-care, helping them to manage social, educational and employment opportunities and challenges and develop the independent living skills which underpin fulfilment and well-being. Their parent(s) or guardian may also value support, information and guidance in advocacy. Young people who are or have been "looked after", homeless or otherwise socially disadvantaged have the greatest need to but often receive the least support.

# Defining the issues - why is transition important?

Although transition can be a stressful experience, it could be argued that the stress of coping with the adult world is just part of the growing-up process and must be accepted as such. However, the evidence summarised in Box 1 and in this section shows that getting transition right does matter; many young people cannot cope with the difficulties and frustrations involved and some default from follow-up. This often results in deterioration in their condition, with serious consequences for their health and well-being and for the health service.

Good transition programmes improve outcomes Changes in morbidity and mortality following improved transition processes can only be measured with large numbers and over a long time period, but there is emerging evidence that well organised transition protocols and programmes do have measurable benefits for young people and their parents <sup>17</sup> <sup>18</sup> <sup>19</sup> - for example, improved follow-up,<sup>20</sup> better disease control and improved documentation of transitional issues.<sup>21</sup>

Young people and parents have strong views about transition Young people tell us that they want a more adult, future-focused approach, with long term goals, more control and increasing self-management <sup>22</sup> <sup>23</sup> <sup>24</sup> during their adolescent years. They feel that paediatricians tend to treat teenage patients like children and talk to their parents instead (see quotes <sup>25</sup> in box 3 <sup>3</sup>).

# Box 3 - comments from young people about communication.

- I think that you should give the information to teenagers actually instead of talking to parents all the time . . . I think it is important that young people are told as soon as possible what their medication is, what treatments are, what's happening with them because otherwise you go at 14 and 15 years old and haven't got a clue what drugs they're on or anything like that.
- I don't know why they ask parents, it isn't parents that have got the arthritis.
- You get really fed up of other people making the decisions because it is your body, and you want a say in it.
- I'd like to have talked to other teenagers about the problem, because you're just sitting in a waiting room with 80-year-old women, and I'm not being funny but you know you felt like a freak.
- If you've been with them a long time, the same person, you get a little bit of attention, and you do ask more questions, but . . . when you're jumping from pillar to post, like I was seen by six doctors in one year, then I just didn't want to talk to them, but if you stay at the same doctor you tend to get a bit closer, to open out.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Reproduced by permission of the publisher

# 2. Planning Transition Services

Improving transition needs time, resources and commitment <sup>26</sup> – but these are tiny compared to what was invested in the health care of each child and young people throughout their childhood. It makes sense to ensure that this is not wasted because of poor transition.

The following issues have been identified as being important in the planning of transitions services.

- 1. Address professional and managerial attitudes The biggest single obstacle to progress is in attitudes. Recognising that transition is a process, not an event, is the fundamental change of attitude that is required.
- 2. Recognise the differing perspectives of paediatricians, physicians and GPs Handing patients over to another service is difficult for paediatric staff who become attached to their young patients over many years.

They worry about their young patients growing up and moving on more than their adult-oriented colleagues - and often more than the young people themselves. <sup>27</sup> <sup>28</sup> As many of the long term conditions that affect their patients are rare and, until recently, virtually unknown in adult practice, they may worry about a lack of expertise among their colleagues in adult services. Specialists working in adult services share this worry but find it difficult to focus on the particular needs of these young patients when they are overwhelmed with large numbers of older adults, many of whom have multiple pathologies. Adult clinic staff generally treat their young patients like adults and expect them to take responsibility for their own health care; but they may forget that many young people who have grappled with ill health and disability for much of their lives may be immature and vulnerable, and that parents and other people continue to play a key supportive role for many young people with chronic illness.

There are also difficulties for GPs, who may be consulted by young people during transition and asked to take on a wider role. Paediatricians are often tempted to deal with every minor ailment in their patients with complex problems, but this marginalises the general practitioner, so that he or she is poorly equipped to take over more of the young person's care when they leave paediatrics. Information sharing with the GP and other primary health care staff is often inadequate.

Preventive and health promotion staff in the community may have had little or no opportunity to contact these young people who may miss out on services like immunisation or advice on healthy lifestyles and sexual health.

- 3. Establish dialogue between clinicians, management and commissioners and other agencies Commissioners need to be well informed about transition. Multiagency links are particularly crucial where the young person's health problems are likely to result in significant disability. Where NHS commissioners with their local authority partners purchase packages of care for young people with complex needs, this should help to ensure that future service and support requirements are already agreed by the time the young person is ready for transition.
- 4. Appropriate environment Adolescents do not feel comfortable in wards or clinics where they are surrounded by small children or elderly adults. Ideally, an adolescent in-patient unit should be provided but this will not always be the case and flexible approaches should be available.<sup>29</sup> Out-patient clinics should have a décor appropriate to this age-group and these requirements should be incorporated in planning (Box 4). Even when resources are not readily identifiable, including these environmental issues in policies, plans and procedures ensures they are not forgotten.<sup>30</sup>

# Box 4 – appropriate environment

It's all for babies and kids . . . when you get to your teens, you don't want to see the teddies and rattles and dolls. (teenager)

5. Consultation with users - young people and their parents<sup>31</sup> There is ample research evidence about the views of young people regarding generic transition issues. For service providers, consultation with users should focus mainly on local issues and establishing a quality monitoring or feedback process. Young people soon recognise tokenistic gestures and expect that action will follow consultation. They should also be encouraged to become "expert patients" so that they understand their own condition and, in some cases, contribute to the education of healthcare staff and to service improvement.

The principles of good transition from the user perspective have been summarised in a number of publications, and are outlined in Box 5 below. 34 35

# Box 5 - Good transitions – what young people say they want.

- Active management of transition consider the timing; plan early and prepare for leaving children's services and arriving at the adult service.
- Take into account how attitudes, thinking and behaviour vary between individual young people.
- Involve young people in service design and delivery: provide opportunities for young people to ask questions, express opinions and make decisions.
- Provide accessible information about services; share information between services; ensure multi agency working, co-ordination and accountability across different organisations within the public sector and voluntary organisations.
- Stress the importance of a trusted adult who can challenge and support them, act as advocate and help them to develop self-advocacy skills.
- Establish a shared philosophy between adult and paediatric care.
- Adopt an individualised honest approach.
- Address loss of continuity of care at transition; ensure new relationships are established.
- Train professionals in adolescent health in both paediatric and adult sectors.

6. Agree a policy on timing of transfer. There is no one "right" time or age for transition (Box 6). Rigid age limits defining children's and adult services are undesirable and there is no fundamental reason for them other than financial convenience. Similarly, there is no justification for using chronological age as the only policy criterion when deciding whether a young person should be admitted to a children's or an adult ward. The Trust policy – and commissioning and funding arrangements - should stress flexibility about the age of transition and the way the young person is managed after transition to adult services.

# Box 6 – comments on age of transition

- All we got on her 16th birthday was, three days later, a letter which says 'You are now over 16. You're discharged'. (Parent of young adult)
- You're so connected up with the physios and people like that aren't you? . .. you're involved with the hospital from when they're little children, right up until they're 18, and then it's just cut like that. (Parent of young adult)
- The children's ward wouldn't accept her because she was over age 16, the adult ward wouldn't accept her because she was under 18, and so we had hell-of-a-game trying to find a ward for her and in the end she ended up going on a geriatric ward for the night. (Parent of teenager).
- 16 is an age when there is lots of other change. When moving schools, it happens at the same time to everyone and changing schools is hard enough but changing consultants and hospitals is even harder because you are doing it on your own and doing it because you are suffering from a serious illness (young person attending conference).

Timing must depend on the developmental readiness and health status of the individual adolescent as well as the capabilities of the adult providers. Time since end of treatment may be important in some situations and transition should, where possible, be during remission rather than relapse or when disease is active.

Chronic illness and treatment may cause both physical and psychological delay in maturation. Ideally, children and young people's services should be prepared to provide health care for young people until they have largely completed the developmental tasks of adolescence. The perspective of other agencies is equally important; for example, in school the formal transition planning process starts at age 14 (year 9) and it is helpful to embed medical transition within the broader context of growing up and moving on, incorporating health action plans where appropriate.

7. Set up a preparation period and education programme for the young person and parent: Identification of the necessary skill-set to enable the young person to function in the adult clinic The young person must acquire the knowledge and skills to function in an adult service, largely independent of parents and staff, before they are transferred.<sup>36</sup> Transition checklists are useful for identifying such skills.<sup>37</sup>

Paediatricians and their associated teams should begin to introduce the concept of transition long before it becomes an issue. Naturally the precise age when this is appropriate will vary according to the condition and the family but although it is obvious to the paediatrician that the young person will eventually need to move on to adult services, this may not occur to the family unless they are told. Preparation should begin by mid-adolescence, at the latest, when discussions with the young person themselves should re-address their understanding of their disease, their treatment and its possible side effects, and most importantly, how to seek help from professionals in the main agencies, as well as developing social independence, using community facilities etc.

As part of this programme, the doctor should introduce the concept early that the young person could be seen by themselves in clinic visits or with someone of their own choice, with parents invited to join the session later. A schedule of likely timings and events is discussed with young people in early adolescence, and they are involved in developing detailed timings for their own transition; however, parents are often the main source of support for their offspring, particularly where the young person lacks the maturity or cognitive ability to cope with complicated information. The parent needs to know what the young person has been told, while maintaining confidentiality. Leaflets and material about "moving on"

details of the adult service should be provided in clinic settings from early adolescence. Additionally, young people should be given information on their rights, including consent and confidentiality as well as effective ways of dealing with a variety of medical situations.

What happens in the consulting room - the triad of communication between parent, young person and professional - is key. Doctors often think the parents inhibit the child from speaking for themselves – but parents complain about doctors who ignore the young person and only speak to the parents (Box 7).

# Box 7 - communication and continuity - users' views

- They [the medical notes] were lost in transmission between the two hospitals, which meant cancellations of appointments . . . In the last 4, 5 years, I've seen Dr . . . once. (Young adult)
- My parents are quite cool; they ask 'Do you want us to come in?' and I say 'No. I'd rather go in by myself.' because I feel that I achieve more by going in and talking to [the consultant]. If they're there, [the consultant] just ignores me, talks to them and I just come out and don't feel anything's been achieved. (Teenager)
- You've got to start getting teenagers going to their own clinics, and doing their own thing, by the time they get up there [adult service] without their parents or they just won't go. (Young adult)

- 8. Plan a co-ordinated transfer process The way transfer is organised depends on the model of care in use locally transition models and their relevance to various specialties are discussed in the next section on page 25.
  - If transfer is to be to a distant clinic, adolescents should receive a detailed outline of the adult program around a year before the anticipated transfer date, and should undertake at least one visit to the adult clinic, preferably with parents and a trusted carer. A personal introduction to the adult environment and staff should be arranged, and a return visit to the children's or young person's clinic organised to discuss any concerns before formal transfer. A co-ordinated process requires a co-ordinator. This role can be undertaken by any member of the multi-disciplinary team or the lead professional. <sup>9</sup> In speciality clinics, however, clinical nurse specialists or therapists may be best suited to run transition programmes.
- 9. *Identify interested and capable adult services* A transition programme can only be successful if organised with the active participation and interest of the receiving adult service. Those seeking to set up a transition program must explore the economic and research consequences of the loss of patients from paediatric follow-up and the increase in patient numbers for the adult service. The development of close and frequent clinical and academic links between the services can ensure that the collaboration is beneficial to both services and that patients are not lost to research follow-up.
- 10. *Identify a co-ordinator* In cases where the young person has a number of different problems requiring input from different consultant teams, there needs to be a clear decision as to who will coordinate the young person's care and provide a holistic overview and integration of their various treatment and management needs. It is important that the young person's view about whom is taken into account and negotiated. The co-ordinator might be one of the specialist team, the general practitioner, the specialist nurse, the lead professional or a previously designated key worker or some other person whoever it is, they will need sufficient time to take on the tasks of co-ordinating the young person's programme.

- 11. Consider Information transfer Young people with long term conditions often have bulky medical records it can take several hours to produce a multi-disciplinary summary of their history and management in a way that will be useful to someone taking over their care. Problem oriented records, giving copies of key letters and summaries to the young person to keep in a Personal Health Record, Health Passports and ensuring that GPs are kept fully informed are helpful strategies.
- 12. Monitoring and "fail-safe" mechanisms A formalised transition checklist is helpful. There must be a failsafe mechanism that ensures that the young person is regularly attending the adult clinic and has not defaulted or failed to attend or been lost to the system he or she should not be discharged finally from the children's or young person's clinic until it is certain that their care has been successfully transferred. It may, for example, be helpful to monitor "did not attend" instances for the second appointment at the adult clinic after transition.
- 13. Ensure primary care involvement Primary care staff should be invited to participate in transition planning and may be able and eager to coordinate the young person's future medical care. There may be a benefit in primary care services taking a lead in the co-ordination of care for young people with a number of long term health conditions, or where there is currently no obvious adult service to be part of the transition arrangements. Many PCTs are already developing specific community based services for people, including young people, who have long term conditions and are frequent users of hospital services.
- 14. Negotiate administrative support Institutional and management support need to be assured at both ends of the transfer chain. Casual agreements between doctors, while easy to set up, are prone to failure. Policies and transition protocols need to be agreed at appropriate meetings and receive management support. Resources such as administrative and secretarial support must be available to ensure the efficient organisations of appointments and the transfer of medical records.

# 3. Models of Transition

The most prevalent model for a transition service is not transition at all, but rather a transfer of young people to what looks like the most relevant adult clinic - or, worse still, discharge from the children's or young person's clinic with instructions to ask the GP for a referral to adult services. Many different models of transition have been described and studied though no single approach has been shown to be superior.<sup>39</sup>

### The models include:

 A dedicated follow-up service provided within the adult setting without a combined paediatric-adult clinic and with no direct input or continuity from paediatric services.

This is the simplest model but, in order to work well, there needs to be a good co-ordinated transition process between them (e.g. involving nurse specialists taking young people to the adult clinics and meetings between the paediatric and adult clinic staff to plan coordinated care).

• A "seamless" clinic which begins in childhood or adolescence and continues into adulthood, with both child and adult professionals providing ongoing care as appropriate. 40

This joint approach allows patients to benefit both from experts in paediatric diseases and the appropriate management of fertility, cardiovascular health, psychological disorders and other "adult" problems. It also allows both groups of specialists to go on learning from each other and from the patient's experiences. The duration of joint care should vary from patient to patient and between specialties. For instance, cancer follow-up may need to continue for years whereas diabetes may need a shorter period of transition.

• Life-long follow-up within the paediatric setting - this sometimes happens by default in disability services, for example with cerebral palsy, Duchenne muscular dystrophy or Down's syndrome.

This approach ensures continuity of care and may sometimes be appropriate in conditions with a limited life expectancy, but may make it more difficult for the young person to access expertise on, for example, contraceptive and fertility problems and diseases of ageing, or on vocational and benefits issues, and to develop more appropriate independent living alongside their peers.

- A generic "transition team" within a children's hospital such as the model developed by the "On Trac" team at British Columbia Children's Hospital, Vancouver. It involves having 1-2 dedicated nurse specialists who can ensure that all young people in the different specialities go through appropriate transitions. They have developed excellent literature and diaries ideas that could be developed for UK use.
- Generic "transition co-ordinators" for larger geographical regions, as have been recently developed by the Department of Health in New South Wales, Australia, to cover a wider area.<sup>41</sup> This model may be appropriate for conditions which are relatively rare, or for co-ordinating links between Children's Hospitals and local General Hospitals.

# 4. Specialty specific issues and Young People in special circumstances

There is no single service model for transition, as there are many different conditions. Some conditions, like diabetes, are common both in children and in adults and many district hospitals already have close links between services <sup>42</sup> - although even for these common problems the quality of transition varies to an unacceptable degree. <sup>43</sup>

Transition for young people with congenital heart disease (CHD) is improving with the emergence of cardiologists specialising in CHD. Links between paediatric cystic fibrosis services and specialist adult respiratory physicians facilitate transition for these young adults. Late-effects clinics for the long term follow-up of young people who are cancer survivors are being developed.

For other medical specialties, for example inherited metabolic disease, chronic infectious diseases (such as HIV/AIDS) and immunology, or renal disease, the picture is much more varied.<sup>44</sup>

A particular difficulty arises when the young people's specialty service is at a tertiary centre but the adult counterpart is at secondary or district level, so that the young person may have to adjust to a different hospital as well as a new service and team. There are also problems in handover for young people with conditions normally cared for or monitored by general paediatricians - for example, multi-system disorders like neurofibromatosis, in which life long monitoring for a wide range of problems may be required, or chronic fatigue syndrome, which requires a holistic approach to care and rehabilitation.

1. Chronic fatigue syndrome / myalgic encephalopathy (CFS/ME) <sup>45</sup> In practice, CFS/ME has its peak prevalence in mid to late adolescence. Transition presents a particular problem because the trend to specialisation within adult medicine means that there are few "general physician" equivalents to the general paediatricians who usually manage these patients. Individual reports suggest that the potential role of the general practitioner as a "broker" of specialist care is not always fulfilled. Recent Government initiatives seek to establish more effective models of multi-disciplinary care and better transition for CFS/ME.

Recent Government initiatives are establishing centres of expertise to develop clinical care (including better transition), and to support clinical research and expand education and training programmes for healthcare professionals.

2. Surgical specialties Some young people with surgical problems may experience continuity of care from the same consultant from childhood into adult life, particularly in those specialties where training includes all age groups. Even if the young person remains under the care of the same consultant, new financial and commissioning arrangements may be needed if the surgeon's paediatric and adult practices are in different hospitals.

With increasing surgical specialisation, transition is becoming a more important issue. For example, a number of eye conditions require active continued management from childhood through to adult life, including congenital cataract, congenital glaucoma, retinitis pigmentosa and other inherited retinal diseases, corneal dystrophies and chronic uveitis. Many of these young people have other disabilities as well. Children with spina bifida need coordinated care involving neurosurgeons, orthopaedic surgeons and urologists but there are major obstacles to providing this for young adults. <sup>46</sup> Gynaecologists have to deal with young people growing up with genital anomalies or intersex conditions and may be called on to give advice to young people with complex disorders on menstrual problems, contraception and fertility.

# **Neurological disorders and disabilities**

These young people are the least well served as there is often no service available to take over their care when they leave paediatrics. New approaches are needed <sup>47</sup> and it should be the responsibility of all specialties – not just of those with a special interest in disability or rehabilitation - to consider how the care of these young people can be improved. This issue is discussed in more detail on page 28.

What is neuro-disability? The category includes people with disparate conditions: movement disorders such as cerebral palsy and muscular dystrophy; learning difficulties and disabilities; <sup>48</sup> autistic spectrum disorder; sensory impairment; static or slowly progressive neuro-degenerative disorders; young people with acquired brain injury; spinal lesions such as neural tube defects; hydrocephalus; difficult or intractable epilepsy syndromes that differ from those seen in adult neurological practice.

In general, young people with any of these problems receive good care from a child development team or service in the pre-school years. The quality of care is more variable once they are at school but they generally get good support from the education service, social services and sometimes voluntary organisations. <sup>49</sup>

Palliative care services for children and young people can offer additional help for those with severe disability or high care needs - a seamless transition to adult palliative care services is essential and should be reflected in services commissioning. <sup>50</sup> In the case of deteriorating conditions such as Duchenne muscular dystrophy, a health advocacy role is needed, for example in negotiating housing modifications or a Disabled Facilities Grant. <sup>51</sup>

A variety of needs Disabled young people have a wide variety of social, educational, housing, employment and financial needs,<sup>52</sup> which often are more pressing than their specifically medical problems.<sup>53</sup> Many of these young people do not need ongoing healthcare, other than for illnesses and complaints for which they can see their general practitioner. Some individuals, however, do have a continuing need for health professional input. Challenging neurological problems, such as intractable epilepsy, may need regular review. It is said that there are now around 6000 technology dependent children in the UK <sup>54</sup> - only a minority of these are old enough to have entered the transition stage, but it is clear that their medical and care needs as young adults will present a considerable challenge. Physiotherapy, occupational therapy and speech and language therapy may be required but are often less available for disabled adults, even though their condition may have deteriorated since their school years. Supply, replacement and maintenance of mobility and communication equipment may be difficult to obtain.

Young people with neuro-disability often have multiple problems needing the involvement of many other specialists, yet few consultants or GPs feel equipped to take on this role. Hospitalisation of a severely disabled young adult can be a stressful experience for all concerned, yet adult wards may be unsympathetic to their reliance on the parent or carer. Although there are excellent models <sup>55</sup> and examples of well organised services, it is often difficult to identify anyone willing to take on the task of coordinating medical care for these young people and provide them with the kind of holistic medical advice they need. The nature of their disability often makes it very difficult for them to access mainstream specialist medical services which find it difficult to cope with their communication problems and with the additional time it takes to assess their presenting complaints. Furthermore, disabled people have at least the same risk as anyone else of general health problems, such as cardiovascular disease, mental illness and cancer, but they are less able to access preventive health care or to get advice at an early stage for worrying symptoms or signs. <sup>56 67</sup>

Health care The health care of a young person with a disability should be integrated with a holistic person-centred plan (page 32). Health care could be led by:

- a consultant in rehabilitation medicine and their team;
- jointly, by a rehabilitation consultant and paediatrician;
- a specialist nurse for transition;
- an occupational therapist;
- a general practitioner with a special interest in disability;

Multi-disciplinary multi-agency teams can provide services for young adults with disability and some have special expertise in various forms of disability: 57

- > Those with learning disabilities may come under the care of a community learning disability team, which brings together a range of disciplines, often including a psychiatrist with a particular expertise in learning disability; <sup>58</sup> this interest may extend to other forms of disability.
- > Young people with visual or hearing impairment continue to need specialist medical services and also have particular needs with regard to social care, employment, mobility and mental health problems.
- > Young adults disability teams some of these have a remit to support young people through transition from children's to adult services and have been shown to be no more expensive than ad hoc services. 47

Whatever approach is adopted, the concepts of Key Worker and Lead Professional are important. Key Workers can make a valuable contribution to the coordination of all aspects of care for individuals with disability. <sup>59</sup> In a transitional care programme in rheumatology, local transition programme coordinators were reported by young people to be more important than paper-based informational resources. <sup>37</sup>

# 5. Knowledge and Skills required by professionals

### Communication and consultation skills

By far the most important issue in the eyes of young people is communication (Box 3). Working with adolescents needs different consultation skills from those needed for children or adults in addition to the technical knowledge relevant to each individual specialty. Oung people also expect their specialist team to be well informed about generic teenage health issues such as skin problems, worries about weight, normal puberty and sexuality - for example, drug interactions relevant to contraception. Psychological and social difficulties are common even among otherwise healthy adolescents, and the frequency is increased among those with long term or chronic disorders. Depression, anger, risk taking behaviour and non-adherence to treatment are all important issues. It is important for professionals either to address these or to have access to colleagues with the necessary expertise. Training in these areas for both children's and adult health care staff will be crucial in the development of transitional care programmes. Training in these areas for both children's and adult health care staff will be crucial in the development of transitional care programmes.

The duty not to discriminate <sup>67</sup> Disability is everybody's business: doctors and other health professionals in every discipline may be consulted by disabled people. The service offered must take account of the specific problems that make consultation more demanding and more time-consuming – for example, difficulties with communication due to hearing or speech disorders, inability to explain symptoms clearly because of intellectual impairment, or simply being unable to get undressed quickly for physical examination. The Disability Discrimination Acts of 1995 and 2005 place a duty on businesses and organisations, including education providers, not to discriminate against disabled people. There will also be a duty to promote equality of opportunity for disabled people. The legislation has important implications for health care commissioners and providers.

The role of parents and carers Not withstanding public policy commitments to employment and independent living, and the recognition that these are important for young people with long-term conditions, the reality is that many of them are living at home with one or both parents. When giving advice or explanations to the disabled individual and an accompanying carer, the health professional may have to balance the individual's ability to understand with his or her right to privacy and confidentiality.

Teamwork is important <sup>69</sup> - successful models of transition often depend on someone other than doctors to offer advice and information to the young person, to ensure that they know all the options, are put in touch with other agencies as needed, and oversee the process of transition until the young person is safely established in the appropriate adult services. They may value guidance, or pointers to sources of information, on-going health support at college, education, careers, leisure options etc.

# A holistic approach to transition planning

The focus of this good practice guide has necessarily been on transition within the health service, but young people are not only making the transition to adult health services. They also have to manage transitions within education from pre- to post-16 provision, whether that be moving into a school sixth form or from school to further education or training. They may be leaving education and going out to work, leaving home to move into their own accommodation, or moving on to adult social services provision. Health professionals often need to contribute to the development of the long term plans for education, employment and social support in a variety of ways, depending on the nature of the young person's condition and disability. For example, they may need to provide information and interpretation on the natural history of the disorder and the likelihood of improvement or deterioration, the treatment options, and the risks of various courses of action.

Connexions The chances of successful transitions for these young people are greatly enhanced by a multi-agency approach informed by the young person's need for service provision which makes sense as a complete package.<sup>70 71</sup> Connexions <sup>72</sup> can act as the lead in promoting this multi-agency approach (Box 8).

### **Box 8 - Connexions**

Connexions is, the advice and guidance service for young people aged 13 -19 and available to young people with learning difficulties and disabilities up to the age of 25. It provides support to all young people with additional needs during their transitions to adulthood. For those with learning difficulties or disabilities who are thinking of going on to further education or training, Connexions can do assessments of their needs and the provision which will be required to meet their needs under Section 140 of the Learning and Skills Act 2000. Connexions has an important role in transferring information about a young person's needs but colleges and potential employers may require advice about a disabled young person's health and any risks but such advice can be difficult to obtain. The National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services sets out the need for and composition of a multi-agency Transition Group to ensure that all the available resources are utilised for young people with disabilities.

Young people with disabilities or long-term conditions may have a statement of special educational needs (SEN). For these young people a statutory transition planning process begins during year 9 of compulsory schooling around the age of 14 years - Connexions must attend the Year 9 'transition' review which results in a Transition Plan. This should be a multi-agency meeting if the young person's needs call for provision from a number of agencies. The SEN Code of Practice gives Connexions responsibility for overseeing implementation of the Transition Plan, coordinating its delivery with relevant agencies. A national programme to introduce a person-centred approach to transition planning is being introduced 2004-2007.

The SEN Code of Practice also encourages (but does not require) schools to consider transition planning for young people with SEN and disabilities who do not have statements.

A multi-agency approach for a range of young people with special needs and disabilities will be at the core of transitions guidance which is being drawn up by the Council for Disabled Children, in association with the National Bureau for Students with Disabilities, on behalf of the Department for Education and Skills. This will set out the roles in transition for professionals in children's and adult services and give guidance on issues such as person centred approaches and joint planning. The guidance will be published in the summer of 2006.

# **Children in Special Circumstances**

Young people in special circumstances are at risk of achieving poorer health outcomes than their peers. This group includes looked after young people and care leavers, and those made vulnerable by circumstances (Box 9). Access to services can be a particular problem for young people in special circumstances as set out in the Children's NSF.<sup>73</sup> Their care requires a high degree of co-operation between staff in different agencies. They tend to be "lost" between agencies and are therefore not in receipt of services, even those that are universally provided. Transition requires a high degree of co-operation between key agencies, with a designated key worker or lead professional.

### Box 9

# examples of "Special Circumstances" which affect transition planning

- Young people whose families are living in temporary accommodation.
- Young people who have run away from home or care.
- Young people exposed to domestic violence, family conflict and/or family breakdown.
- Young people who suffer from sexual exploitation.
- Young people whose parents have specific health needs, for example, those with mental health problems, drinking or substance misuse problems.
- Young people who have been excluded from school, or who are truanting.
- Young people who are not in education, employment or training.
- Teenage parents.
- Young people from some ethnic minorities.
- Young people who are refugees or seeking asylum.

# Person-centred planning

The Youth Cohort Study<sup>74</sup> shows that, despite the statutory support and transition planning available to them, by the age of 19 a quarter of young people who were identified as having SEN and disabilities at school were not in education, employment or training (NEET). These young people will have had aspirations for their adult lives in the same way as young people without SEN or a disability and their failure to achieve satisfactory outcomes emphasises the need for appropriate

support during the years of compulsory schooling which helps them face the challenges of the transition to adult life.

It also highlights the need for the "person centred" approach to transition planning which is based on the young person's aspirations and not on what providers find it convenient to offer. "Valuing People" gives guidance on person centred planning as does the Information Pack for Transition Champions, published as part of the Valuing People strategy. The Department of Health and the Department for Education and Skills have been funding 70 local authorities to introduce a person centred approach in the statutory transition planning process under the SEN Code of Practice. This work will extend to all local authorities from April 2006.

The parents' and carers' perspective When disabled young people leave school, where they were supported by dedicated teachers backed up by health teams, they find that the services for young adults are overstretched or non-existent. All too often their parents are faced with the stark reality that, in spite of increased commitment to support adults with disability in the community,<sup>77</sup> their offspring have little prospect of ever achieving independence and they must plan for the young person's needs far into the future <sup>78</sup> (Box 10) and into their own old age. <sup>79</sup>

# Box 10 - transition and disability

- Disabled young people and their families often find the transition to adulthood both stressful and difficult. For many, there has been a lack of co-ordination between the relevant agencies and little involvement from the young person. Some young people are not transferred from children's to adult services with adequate health care plans, which results in their exclusion from adult services. This is likely to affect young people with severe learning disabilities and complex health needs in particular. Starting adult life should be a time of opportunity for young people. "Valuing people" 2001.80
- The Mental Capacity Act 2005 81 provides a statutory framework for people who may not be able to make their own decisions for example because of a learning disability, an illness ... or mental health problems. It sets out who can take decisions, in which situations, and how they should go about this.

# 6. Suggestions for Action

- 1. The National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services (Standard 3 markers of good practice) requires each PCT and NHS Trust to identify a senior lead for children and young people to ensure that their needs are at the forefront of local planning and service delivery. This person should be made aware of the need for improvement and organisational policies for Transition, as part of the implementation of the NSF.
- 2. Children's and adult health services should agree the best way of measuring the effectiveness of transitions arrangements, and whether agreed policies and protocols are being implemented. One example of an indicator used to do this is to measure over time the "did not attend" (DNA) rate for young people at their second adult service appointment.
- 3. There is a poor understanding currently of the medical consequences for young people on making the transition to adult health services. This is an area that would benefit from specific clinical audit projects. Clinicians and a range of health and other professionals could contribute to both the medical, personal and social outcomes of transition arrangements.
- 4. The Academy of Medical Royal Colleges and other bodies should encourage each of their member Colleges to ensure that transition planning and services for young people are part of their agenda for setting quality standards and for continuing professional development.
- 5. The Royal College of Nursing, the Nursing Midwifery Council, and the professional bodies of the professions allied to medicine similarly need to ensure that this is part of their professional training and development and to build on the excellent work already done in particular by the Royal College of Nursing (for example, in their report "Adolescent transition care-guidance for nursing staff" RCN 2004).
- 6. As many of the issues about adolescent health care and transition are generic, a shared training resource should be developed, which could be at least partly web-based, and should draw in particular on the acknowledged expertise of some individuals of the Trust for the Study of Adolescence and the National Children's Bureau, and the Royal Colleges of Nursing, of General Practitioners and of Psychiatrists.

- 7. Voluntary organisations should encourage the parents and young people who make up their membership to raise their expectations with regard to the process of transition and the way it is managed; they should gather examples of good and unsatisfactory practice and disseminate these and, where possible, take on the role of educators of the professions as "expert patients".
- 8. The NHS Research and Development programme and other research funding organisations should encourage and support a research agenda in adolescent health and transition.
- 9. There are examples of excellent co-operation between a wide range of professionals and organisations in the UK in the development of transitions services. Partnership working with Youth Services, and Connexions services is seen as particularly helpful where those links have been made and these links could be further developed.

# **Annex A - Resources to Support Transitions: Getting it Right for Young People.**

### **Good Practice examples**

The Department of Health has collected examples of good practice from services in England over the last year.

These are available on the DH website at the following www.childrensnsfcasestudies.dh.gov.uk/children/nsfcasestudies.nsf

The list below is a summary of the title or subject of the good practice examples relevant to improving transition for young people with long-term health conditions.

- 1. Transition of young people to adult services who have "common adult, rare childhood" conditions, e.g. Inflammatory Bowel Disease, Chronic Arthropathies.
- 2. Transferring teenagers with congenital heart disease to the adult congenital cardiac service.
- 3. The under detection of childhood Urinary tract infection and reflux nephropathy causes significant problems for some children in later life. Approximately 20% of patients undergoing renal transplantation at any time in the UK are the result of damage cause by childhood UTI.
- 4. Poor HCC review of adolescent services.
- 5. Need for (i) skills training in independence and (ii) peer support for young people with chronic rheumatic conditions.
- 6. Need for the development of transitional care services in adolescent rheumatology in the UK [1].
- 7. The first controlled trial of transitional care in any chronic illness, funded by the ARC (www.arc.org.uk) and conducted on behalf of the British Society of Paediatric and Adolescent Rheumatology.
- 8. In 2002, a hospital-wide audit of transitional care was conducted. Only 3 of 38 relevant specialties/clinical areas had a written transition policy for young people with chronic illnesses and/or disability, now an NSF standard.
- 9. Adult follow up of childhood cancer survivors.

- Lack of dedicated facilities for adolescents to have preparation for transition to adult services.
- 11. Recognition to work effectively together within the health economy as a precursor to providing integrated services for children and to adopt a whole systems approach to care working across organisational boundaries. Able to identify this as fundamental to working effectively as a precursor to Children's Trusts.
- 12. Birth trauma and post traumatic stress disorder following childbirth.
- **13.** Maternal Mental Health support for mothers with postnatal depression (mild to moderate symptoms).
- 14. Young adults with very complex health/palliative care needs and learning disabilities were becoming trapped in children's services due to adult district nursing and learning disability teams feeling unable to safely cope with their needs.
- 15. Young people remaining in a paediatric hospital after they had reached 18 years of age. Young people leaving different specialities within this hospital at varying ages often with little preparation for coping with adult care.
- 16. Recognition of difficulties experienced by young people and families in accessing adult services. This applies particularly (in our local area) to young people with physical disabilities as those with learning disabilities are served well by a designated service.
- 17. Development of a service for young people with diabetes that recognises the transition to adulthood by shifting the emphasis to self empowered and self directed care.
- 18. The large majority of patients with cystic fibrosis now graduate to adult services which are not geared to the intensive input required for this condition. Transition of young people with complex disabilities from paediatric services to adult services.
- 19. Liaison between Community CAMHS, inpatient Adolescent Unit, and adult services when a young person is being discharged from inpatient CAMHS to adult services, having been initially referred by community team.
- **20.** Teenagers who have profound and multiple learning disabilities from special schools and their families need to feel that there is a clear handover from paediatric therapy to adult services.
- **21.** Staff wished to review the transition from the children's diabetes service to the adult service.

- 22. Adult health services may be diagnosis specific.
- 23. CAMHS in Durham and Darlington ended at 16 yrs with adult mental health starting at 18yrs.
- 24. The continuation of a number of very specialised children's tertiary services are increasingly vulnerable as a consequence of changing clinical practice, impact of the consultants contract, EWTD and workforce shortages. Providers need to identify new solutions to old and new problems which are sustainable.
- 25. Transition process from paediatric to adult cystic fibrosis (CF) care was not streamlined, or standardised or multidisciplinary.
- 26. Care coordination of children and young people with complex needs with or without disability.
- 27. Further education colleges approached school for pupils with physical disabilities, concerned about incomplete information, pupils leaving school unprepared, placements breaking down (no occupational therapy input due to service pressures).

# Annex B – Additional resources to support services development for transition for young people with long term health conditions.

#### **Transition Resources**

National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services website. Follow the links to the Transitions section www.dh.gov.uk/childrensnsf

Every Child Matters – Change for Children Lead Professional www.everychildmatters.gov.uk/deliveringservices/leadprofessional

Adolescent Transition Care. Guidance for Nursing Staff (July 2004) www.rcn.org.uk

Bridging the Gaps. Health Care for Adolescents (2003). www.rcpch.ac.uk

You're Welcome Quality Criteria. Making health services young people friendly (Oct 2005)

www.dh.gov.uk/publications

Transitions: Young Adults with Complex Needs (Nov 2005) www.socialexclusion.gov.uk

Publications from British Colombia in Canada, in the Kids, Teens and Families section of the website.

www.bcchildrens.ca/default.htm

Website with resources for planning transitions. Melbourne Australia. Linked to the State of Victoria report on Transition.

www.rch.org.au/transition

www.health.vic.gov.au/subacute/transfer\_young.pdf

Council for Disabled Children – transition newsletter with many different resources in the newsletters.

www.ncb.org.uk/cdc

Youth friendly publication on transitions. www.transitionpathway.co.uk

Birmingham Adolescent Rheumatology website. www.dreamteam-uk.org

Website for people to talk about their health experiences, including young people. www.dipex.org

Chronic Fatigue Syndrome (CFS) and Myalgic Encephalopathy (ME) exemplar www.dh.gov.uk/assetRoot/04/09/81/25/04098125.pdf

Planning and funding investment for people with CFS/ME www.dh.gov.uk/PolicyAndGuidance/OrganisationPolicy/FinanceAndPlanning/FinanceArticle/fs/en?CONTENT\_ID=4049222&chk=fMp9al

NICE to produce guidelines for the management of CFS/ME www.dh.gov.uk/PublicationsAndStatistics/PressReleases/PressReleasesNotices/fs/e n?CONTENT\_ID=4073855&chk=WbmPGH

### 7. References

- 1. Sommerville J. Near misses and disasters in the treatment of grown-up congenital heart patients. J R Soc Med 1997;90:124–7.
- 2. Fiorentino L, Phillips D, Walker A, Hall DMB. Leaving paediatrics experience of service transition for young disabled people and their family carers. Health and Social Care in the Community. 1998, 6(4): 260-70.
- 3. Watson AR. Non-compliance and transfer from paediatric to adult transplant unit. Pediatr.Nephrol. 2000;14:469-72.
- 4. Tomlinson P, Sugarman ID. Complications with shunts in adults with spina bifida. Brit Med J. 1995; 311:286-7.
- 5. Kipps S, Bahu T, Ong K, Ackland FM, Brown RS, Fox CT et al. Current methods of transfer of young people with Type 1 diabetes to adult services. Diabet.Med. 2002;19:649-54.
- National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services. Department for Education and Skills, Department of Health. September 2004
- 7. National Service Framework for Long-term Conditions. Department of Health. March 2005
- 8. Choosing health: Making healthy choices easier. Department of Health, London: 2004
- 9. Our health, our care, our say: a new direction for community services. Cm 6737. Dept of Health, London:2006.
- 10. Youth matters. Report to Parliament by Secretary of State for Education and Skills. Cm 6629, July 2005.
- 11. National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services. Department for Education and Skills, Department of Health. September 2004; standard 4 growing up into adulthood: page 118.
- 12. Based on Blum RW, Garell D, Hadgman CH et al. Transition from child-centred to adult health-care systems for adolescents with chronic conditions. A position paper of the Society for Adolescent Medicine. J Adol Health 1993: 14; 570-6.
- 13. Olsson CA, Bond L, Burns JM, Vella-Brodrick DA, Sawyer SM. Adolescent resilience: a concept analysis. J Adolescence 2003;26:1-11.
- 14. McDonagh JE. Growing up and Moving on. Transition from pediatric to adult care. Pediatric Transplantation 2005;9:364-72.
- 15. Transitions young adults with complex needs. Social exclusion unit, ODPM. 2005. www.odpm.gov.uk

- 16. Reaching the hardest to reach. Prince's Trust, London. 2004. www.princes-trust.org.uk
- 17. Steinkamp G, Ullrich G, Muller C, Fabel H, von der HH. Transition of adult patients with cystic fibrosis from paediatric to adult care--the patients' perspective before and after start-up of an adult clinic. Eur.J.Med.Res. 2001;6:85-92.
- 18. Zack J, Jacobs CP, Keenan PM, Harney K, Woods ER, Colin AA et al. Perspectives of patients with cystic fibrosis on preventive counseling and transition to adult care. Pediatr.Pulmonol. 2003;36:376-83.
- 19. Salmi J, Huupponen T, Oksa H, Oksala H, Koivula T, Raita P. Metabolic control in adolescent insulin-dependent diabetics referred from pediatric to adult clinic. Ann.Clin.Res. 1986;18:84-7.
- 20. Rettig P, Athreya BH. Adolescents with chronic disease: transition to adult health care. Arthritis Care Research 1991; 4: 174-80.
- 21. Robertson LP, McDonagh JE, Southwood TR, Shaw KL. Growing up and moving on. A multicentre UK audit of the transfer of adolescents with juvenile idiopathic arthritis from paediatric to adult centred care. Ann.Rheum.Dis. 2006;65:74-80.
- 22. Nasr SZ, Campbell C, Howatt W. Transition program from pediatric to adult care for cystic fibrosis patients. J.Adolesc.Health 1992;13:682-5.
- 23. Durst CL, Horn MV, MacLaughlin EF, Bowman CM, Starnes VA, Woo MS. Psychosocial responses of adolescent cystic fibrosis patients to lung transplantation. Pediatr.Transplant. 2001;5:27-31
- 24. Anderson DL, Flume PA, Hardy KK, Gray S. Transition programs in cystic fibrosis centers: perceptions of patients. Pediatr.Pulmonol. 2002;33:327-31.
- 25. Unless otherwise stated, quotes come from: Shaw KL, Southwood TR, McDonagh JE. Users' perspectives of transitional care for adolescents with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Rheumatology 2004;43:770-78.
- 26. Bridging the gaps: health care for adolescents. London; RCPCH 2003.
- 27. Flume PA, Anderson DL, Hardy KK, Gray S. Transition programs in cystic fibrosis centers: perceptions of pediatric and adult program directors. Pediatr.Pulmonol. 2001;31:443-50.
- 28. Flume, PA, Taylor LA, Anderson DL, Gray S, Turner D. Transition programs in cystic fibrosis centers: perceptions of team members. Pediatr pulmonology 2004; 37: 4-7

- 29. Getting the Right Start. National Service Framework for Children. Standard for Hospital Services. Department of Health, April 2003.
- 30. "You're welcome" quality criteria: Making health services young people friendly. Department of Health, 2005.
- 31. "Coming out of the shadows". RCPCH, London 2005.
- 32. The Expert Patient a new approach to chronic disease management for the 21st century. London: DH, 2001. http://www.dh.gov.uk/assetRoot/04/01/85/78/04018578.pdf
- 33. The Expert Patients Programme a discussion paper. London: BMA, 2005. http://www.bma.org.uk/ap.nsf/AttachmentsByTitle/PDFEPP/\$FILE/EPP.pdf
- 34. Transition without walls. Kelly D, on behalf of the Children's Health Alliance. 2005. Unpublished paper.
- 35. Shaw KL, Southwood TR, McDonagh JE. Transitional Care for Adolescents with Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: Results of a Delphi Study. Rheumatology 2004;43:1000-1006.
- 36. www.transitionpathway.co.uk
- 37. McDonagh JE, Southwood TR, Shaw KL. Growing up and moving on in rheumatology: development and preliminary evaluation of a transitional care programme for a multi-centre cohort of adolescents with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. J Child Health Care 2006 (in press). See also: www.dh.gov.uk/childrensnsf and follow the links to the Transitions section.
- 38. Sawyer SM, Blair S, Bowes G. Chronic illness in adolescents: transfer or transition to adult services? J Paediatr Child Health 1997;33:88-90.
- 39. While A, Forbes A, Ullman R, Lewis S, Mathes L, Griffiths P. Good practices that address continuity during transition from child to adult care: synthesis of the evidence. Child Care Health Dev. 2004;30:439-52.
- 40. Tucker LB, Cabral DA. Transition of the adolescent patient with rheumatic disease: issues to consider. Pediatr.Clin.North Am. 2005;52:641-52...
- 41. Bennett DL, Towns SJ and Steinbeck KS. Smoothing the transition to adult care. Med J Aust 2005; 182 (8): 373-374. http://www.mja.com.au/public/issues/182\_08\_180405/ben10158\_fm.html
- 42. National Service Framework for Diabetes. DH, London; 2001.
- 43. Betts PR, Jefferson IG, Swift PG. Diabetes care in childhood and adolescence. Diabet.Med. 2002;19 Suppl 4:61-5.

- 44. Cameron JS. The continued care of children with renal disease into adult life. Pediatr.Nephrol. 2001; 16:680-5.
- 45. Evidence based guideline for the management of CFS/ME (chronic fatigue syndrome/myalgic encephalopathy). RCPCH; London, 2004.
- 46. Sawyer SM, Collins N, Bryan D, Brown D, Hope MA, Bowes G. Young people with spina bifida: transfer from paediatric to adult health care. J Paediatr Child Health 1998;34:414-7.
- 47. Action on Neurology. NHS Modernisation Agency, March 2005.
- 48. In official guidance on Special Educational Needs (e.g., "Data Collection by Type of Special Educational Needs": DfES 2003), the preferred term is "learning difficulty" and this is divided into specific learning difficulties (e.g., dyslexia); moderate learning difficulty; severe learning difficulty; profound and multiple learning difficulty. Health services literature commonly uses the term "learning disability", as a synonym for "mental retardation" of varying degrees as defined in ICD-10.
- 49. Removing barriers to achievement: the Government's strategy for Special Educational Needs. DfES 2004.
- 50. Commissioning children's and young people's palliative care services. DfES / DH, 2005.
- 51. Disabled Facilities Grants.

  http://www.direct.gov.uk/DisabledPeople/HomeAndHousingOptions/YourHome/YourHomeArticles/fs/en?CONTENT\_ID=4000642&chk=sI4nRl
- 52. Improving the life chances of disabled people. Prime Minister's Strategy Unit, 2005.
- 53. A shared framework and language for childhood disability. Colver A. Dev Med Child Neurol; 2005; 47: 780-4
- 54. Glendinning C, Kirk S, Guiffrida A and D Lawton D. Technology-dependent children in the community: definitions, numbers and costs. Child: Care, Health and Developmen, 2001; 27: 321-334.
- 55. Complex disability exemplar. DfES / DH, London, 2005.
- 56. The health needs of adults with learning disability and the Health of the Nation strategy. Turner S & Moss S. J Intellect Dis Res 1996; 40: 438-450
- 57. Supporting people with long term conditions. DH, 2004.
- 58. Developmental psychiatry insights from learning disability. Hollins S. Brit J Psych 2000; 177: 201-6

- 59. Greco V, Sloper P, Barton K. Care coordination and key worker services for disabled children in the UK. 2004. www.york.ac.uk/inst/spru see also http://www.ccnuk.org.uk/metadot/index.pl?id=0
- 60. A curriculum for adolescent health has been developed by an EU consortium and is available on www.euteach.com. See also: NTIAH National Training Initiative in Adolescent Health (Canada) (www.mcs.bc.ca/ntiah.htm): Adolescent health resource kit for GPs Centre for Adolescent Health, Melbourne, Australia. http://www.caah.chw.edu.au/resources/#03
- 61. McDonagh JE, Minnaar G, Kelly Km Oconnor D, Shaw KL. Unmet education and training needs in adolescent health of health professionals in a UK Children's Hospital. Acta Paediatrica 2006 (in press)
- 62. JE McDonagh, TR Southwood, KL Shaw. Unmet adolescent health training needs for rheumatology health professionals. Rheumatology 2004;43:737-43.
- 63. Sanci LA, Coffey CM, Veit FC, Carr-Gregg M, Patton GC, Day N,Bowes G. Evaluation of the effectiveness of an educational intervention for general practitioners in adolescent health care: randomised controlled trial. Br Med J 2000; 320 (7229):224-230.
- 64. Sanci L, Glover S, Coffey C. Adolescent Health Education Programmes: Theoretical Principles in Design and Delivery. Ann Acad Med Singapore 2003; 32: 78-85.
- 65. Sanci L, Coffey C, Patton G, Bowes G. Sustainability of change with quality general practitioner education in adolescent health: a five year follow-up. Medical Education 2005; 39: 557-560.
- 66. Michaud P-A, Stronski S, Fonseca J, MacFarlane A, Members of the EuTEACH Working Group. The development and pilot-testing of a training curriculum in adolescent medicine and health. J Adol Med 2004; 35: 51-57.
- 67. See Disability Rights Commission www.drc-gb/org
- 68. O'Brien G. Young Adults with Learning Disabilities at Transition: A Study of Psychosocial Functioning. Dev Med Child Neurol 2006 in press
- 69. Bent N, Tennant A, Swift T, Posnett J, Scuffham P, Chamberlain MA. Team approach versus ad hoc health services for young people with physical disabilities: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet 2002; 360: 1280-86.
- 70. National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services standard 8, "Disabled Child", page 38. DfES and DH, London 2004.
- 71. Special Educational Needs Code of Practice (Section 140). London: DfES, 2001.

- 72. Contact details for local Connexions Partnerships are at http://www.connexions.gov.uk/partnerships/
- 73. National Service Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services. Department for Education and Skills, Department of Health. September 2004; Core standards Setting the Scene, p.13
- 74. DfES. Youth Cohort Study: Education, Training And Employment Of 16-18 Year Olds In England And The Factors Associated With Non-Participation. London; DfES, 2003.
  - http://www.dfes.gov.uk/rsgateway/DB/SBU/b000162/832-01.htm
- 75. Examples are available via http://www.valuingpeople.gov.uk/Transition.htm
- 76. Examples are available via http://www.valuingpeople.gov.uk/Transition.htm
- 77. Independence, well-being and choice. Dept of Health, 2005.
- 78. Family matters: Counting families in. Dept of Health, March 2001.
- 79. Hall DMB. Children in an ageing society. Brit Med J 1999; 319: 1356-8
- 80. "Valuing people: a new strategy for learning disability for the 21st century". London: Dept of Health, 2001.
- 81. The Mental Capacity Act 2005. http://www.dca.gov.uk/capacity/



#### © Crown copyright 2006

271558 1p 3k Mar 06 If you require further copies of this title quote 271558/Transition: getting it right for young people Improving the transition of young people with long term conditions from children's to adult health services and contact:

**DH Publications Orderline** PO Box 777 London SE1 6XH Tel: 08701 555 455

Fax: 01623 724 524 E-mail: dh@prolog.uk.com



08700 102 870 – Textphone (for minicom users) for the hard of hearing 8am to 6pm Monday to Friday.

For more information about the NSF go to: http://www.dh.gov.uk/childrensnsf